Town of East Hampton

Town Council Regular Meeting

Tuesday, October 11, 2016
Town Hall Meeting Room
MINUTES

Present: Chairperson Patience Anderson, Vice Chairman Ted Hintz, Jr., Council Members Pete Brown, Melissa Engel, Mark Philhower, Josh Piteo and Kevin Reich and Town Manager Michael Maniscalco

Call to order & Pledge of Allegiance

Chairperson Anderson called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. in the Town Hall Meeting Room. 

Adoption of Agenda

A motion was made by Mr. Reich, seconded by Ms. Engel, to adopt the agenda as written.  Voted (7-0) 
Approval of Minutes

A motion was made by Mr. Reich, seconded by Ms. Engel, to approve the minutes of the Town Council Regular Meeting of September 27, 2016 as written.  Voted (6-0-1) Mr. Hintz abstained as he was not present at the meeting.
Presentations

Award Logo and Catch Phrase for 250th Anniversary
Mr. Piteo provided an overview of the contest for the logo and catch phrase for the 250th anniversary.  The winning catch phrase “A rich history, a bright future” was submitted by Tim Adams.  He was presented with a bell donated by Bevin Bells.
The winning logo was submitted by John Denner, who was not able to attend the meeting.  He will also be presented a bell donated by Bevin Bells.

The logo and catch phrase will be used throughout the 250th anniversary celebration.

Public Remarks

Carol Karney, 32 Bevin Boulevard, commented that Eversource has made a request of the CT Siting Council to put a new tower at 22 East High Street.  She provided the CT Siting Council website.  She would like to see a Public Hearing scheduled by the Siting Council for this action.
Cynthia Abraham, Clark Hill Road and member of the High School Building Committee, commented that she felt the process for the Town Hall/Police Department project was still not good and that a qualified building committee should be formed.  She feels the programming portion should be updated.  She also commented that the High School now has meeting space that should be used for all meetings.
Irene Kuck, 11 South Main Street, commented in favor of the DMHAS grant.
Bids & Contracts
Collective Bargaining Agreement Between the East Hampton Board of Education and the East Hampton School Administrators Association for July 1, 2017 through June 30, 2020
Council members discussed the agreement and the summary documents that were provided. They asked questions of the Superintendent of Schools Paul Smith and Board of Education Chairman Chris Goff.
A motion was made by Mr. Philhower, seconded by Mr. Piteo, to reject the collective bargaining agreement between the East Hampton Board of Education and the East Hampton School Administrators Association for July 1, 2017 through June 30, 2020.  Voted (5-2) Mr. Reich and Mr. Brown against.

Prior to the vote above, a motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Ms. Engel, to add an item to the agenda to enter into Executive Session for strategy and negotiation regarding collective bargaining.  Voted (7-0)
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Ms. Engel, to enter Executive Session at 7:50 p.m. for strategy and negotiation regarding collective bargaining, inviting in Town Manager Michael Maniscalco, Superintendent of Schools Paul Smith, Board of Education Chair Chris Goff, Finance Director Jeff Jylkka and School Business Manager Karen Asetta.  Voted (7-0)

Executive Session ended at 8:20 p.m.

Following Executive Session, the Council voted on the original motion to reject the agreement.

Contract for Department of Mental Health and Addiction Services Grant
The Town, in collaboration with the Local Prevention Council, was awarded a $150,000 grant each year for the next four years.  The grant will fund a full time prevention coordinator as well as marketing and enforcement efforts. 

A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to authorize the Town Manager to enter into the Department of Mental Health and Addiction Services Grant.  Voted (7-0)

Contract Amendment No. 1 to Community Payment Agreement with CNG

At the time CNG completed their personal property declaration only half of the project was complete.  The intent of the community agreement was to pay the exact amount of taxes collected as a community contribution to the project.  As a result the Town and CNG negotiated an amendment to the agreement that would only pay the half collected to CNG in year one and add an additional half payment to a sixth year of the agreement.

A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Ms. Engel, to approve Contract Amendment #1 to the Community Payment Agreement with CNG.  Voted (7-0)
Board of Education Radio Communications Bid Award Off of State Contract

The Board of Education would like to purchase radio equipment for school safety purposes off of state contract with Northeast Communications.  Currently there is $74,089 in capital available to fund school safety and security upgrades.  The estimated project cost for phase I in this budget will be $50,178.  There is intent to request funding and implementation for further equipment in fiscal year 2017/18 and is estimated to be $19,861.
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to award the Board of Education Radio Communications Bid to Northeast Communications off of State Contract #14PSX0073. Voted (7-0)
Resolutions/Ordinances/Policies/Proclamations

Resolution for Additional Appropriation for Additional Police Officer/Set Town Meeting Date

Funding is requested for an additional officer starting in January, 2017 and ending June 30, 2017.  It is the intent this will be a permanent position and funded on an ongoing basis.  The cost for the 6 months is $54,974.  The Board of Finance approved the resolution at a Special Meeting just prior to the Council meeting. 
A motion was made by Ms. Engel, seconded by Mr. Reich, to adopt the resolution for the additional appropriation for an additional Police Officer and to set the Town Meeting date of Monday, October 24, 2016 at 7:00 p.m. in the Middle School Library.  Voted (6-1) Mr. Hintz against
Resolution for Additional Appropriation for 250th Anniversary
Council members discussed the need for an additional appropriation for the 250th Anniversary with some noting they thought that funds would be made available through fundraising efforts.
A motion was made by Mr. Piteo, seconded by Ms. Engel, to adopt the resolution for an additional appropriation of $20,000 for the 250th anniversary celebration.  Voted (5-2) Mr. Hintz and Mr. Philhower against.
Continued Business

Update on 250th Anniversary

Mr. Piteo provided an overview of some of the activities for the 250th anniversary celebration including a craft beer and food truck fundraiser, a town video and a graffiti birthday card.
Discussion of RFQ/RFP for Town Hall & Police Department
Mr. Maniscalco provided information to the Council regarding the RFQ/RFP process for the Town Hall and Police Department.  Initially he was looking at an RFP to begin the process but after talking with several groups he found that an RFQ should be done first then the top three chosen from the RFQ would be invited to present an RFP document. Mr. Hintz noted his concern about the cost that a company would have to take on to prepare the RFP.  Mr. Maniscalco will refine the RFQ and present it at the next council meeting.
New Business

Discussion of Town Facilities Building Committee
A draft resolution for a Town Facilities Building Committee was presented.  Mr. Reich suggested not having a Town Council or Board of Finance member included in the committee.  This resolution will be discussed further at a future meeting.
Town Manager Report

Update on Christopher Brook

All of the precast pieces have been installed in the lane closest to the lake.  The next step is to have a sub-contractor fill the open section with concrete and back fill so that the construction can move to the other side of the road.  There will need to be utility work again, to transfer the lines to the other side of the street and then work will commence.  It is still anticipated to have both lanes open for December 1st.
Update on Depot Hill Paving
Paving has been completed on Depot Hill from Route 66 to the Portland line.  DPW is working on some of the final items and fixing driveway aprons.
Update on Line Striping
Line striping is complete except for North Main Street near Sears Park to Main Street at Route 16 and Old Middletown Avenue.  The project required more paint than expected since the lines were painted so long ago.  The project will be finishing at the end of this week.  

Update on DPH Regionalization Initiative
There is an effort at the Capitol to regionalize health districts into 8 districts statewide.  The proposal would also require towns to allocate 1.5% of their total General Government and Board of Education budgets for their respective health district.  The Board of Directors for each of the 8 districts will require all Directors to be medical doctors with weighted votes based on the population of the community they represent.
Update on State Fire School Tax
There is a proposal at the State to add a tax on insurance policies for homeowners that will be used to fund the State Fire School.  This proposal is in the early stages.
Update on 13 Watrous Street
A Notice to Proceed was provided on October 6th during a preconstruction meeting.  Work is expected to begin on October 10th and is expected to be complete on November 24th.  Mr. Maniscalco provided a timeline for the work.
Update on Open Positions

Youth & Family Services Director

Interviews were held with five applicants and there will be second interviews with two finalists in the next couple of weeks.
Mr. Maniscalco provided photos of the completed Public Works garage.
Tax Collector

The position has been announced and applications are being accepted.
Appointments
None
Tax Refunds

A motion was made by Mr. Reich, seconded by Mr. Hintz, to approve tax refunds in the amount of $8,783.09.  Voted (7-0) 

Public Remarks
Karen Johansmeyer, Penny Corner Road, Portland, provided Mr. Piteo with the contact information for CT Magazine.  They showed interest in the 250th Anniversary.
Communications, Correspondence & Announcements

Capital Committee Meeting – Thursday, October 20th 
A Capital Committee Meeting is scheduled for Thursday, October 20th at 6:30 p.m. in the Town Hall Meeting Room.

Workshop with Conservation-Lake Commission – Tuesday, November 1st 

A workshop with the Conservation-Lake Commission is scheduled for Tuesday, November 1st to review the 9 Point Watershed Plan.  The location is to be determined.
The Town received the updated Heart Safe designation.  Thank you to Kate Morris for her assistance in providing the paperwork to the State.

Mr. Hintz asked about the K9 being included in last year’s budget policy statement.  Ms. Engel noted that her article in the Rivereast was in error.
Adjournment
A motion was made by Mr. Philhower, seconded by Mr. Hintz to adjourn the meeting at 9:22 p.m.  Voted (7-0)
Respectfully submitted,

Cathy Sirois
Recording Clerk
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